Sanbornton Planning Board
                         Meeting Minutes May 21, 2009
      Page 3 of 3

Sanbornton Planning Board
Meeting Minutes
May 21, 2009
The meeting opened at 7:00 pm with the following members in attendance: Don Bormes, Chairman; Carmine Cioffi, Member; Steve Ober, Selectmen’s Representative; Evelyn Auger, Alternate and Bob Ward, Town Planner.

1. Role Call
As listed above. 

Absent: Helmut Busack, Member; Dick Gardner, Member; Peter Dascoulias, Alternate; Evelyn Auger, Alternate Cindy Merchant, Alternate; Terry Lewis, Alternate and Mary Earley, Alternate.

2. Seating of Alternates for absent members


Evelyn Auger was seated for Helmut Busack.

Public in attendance: Don Foudriat 

3. Approval of Minutes

Carried over

4. New Business


a. Discussion re: Black Brook watershed study


Bob Ward stated the Special Warrant Article concerning the Black Brook Watershed Management Program grant passed at Town Meeting. Don Foudriat stated that he has presented a letter concerning this to the Board of Selectmen as well as the Planning Board and would like to discuss the schedule for the grant process. The first thing to complete is a pre-proposal and this needs to be done in July and August. The Watershed Management study will be looking at non-point source run off in the Black Brook watershed which covers approximately 8 – 9 sq. mi. A computerized model will be developed based on slopes, rainfall and development variables. The pre-proposal will need to be approved by NH DES and then the final proposal goes to the US EPA. Bob Ward stated that all best management practices which are developed will be applied town-wide for storm water management, erosion / sediment control and pollution mitigation. Don Foudriat stated that he would like to handle this with a hands on approach and would like to have a model which represents full build out of the watershed study area. He further stated that it will be known sometime in September if the pre-proposal will lead to a full proposal. Chair Bormes stated that the findings will be a useful tool in review of future subdivisions and road maintenance. 

Don Foudriat stated that the scope of the draft proposal includes involvement of the LRPC in a consulting services capacity on mapping and build out analysis. Evelyn Auger stated that it is important to have Bob Ward, Town Planner, heavily involved in the process. She further stated that the hours spent on this project should not be hours which he dedicates to the Planning Board and asked if compensation for this can be taken from the pre-appropriation. Bob Ward stated that he could devote time on Fridays to the Watershed Management Study and further stated that his work on the project will probably not begin until may 2010. Bob Ward further stated that setting up an advisory committee for this project would be a good idea. Evelyn Auger stated that the Conservation Commission should be involved as well as the community as a whole. Don Foudriat stated that he hopes to get all land use boards involved. He further stated that all three legislative representatives for Sanbornton have been kept up to date and are involved. Bob Ward stated that the next step is to get some direction from the Board of Selectmen and he will arrange to get on the BOS Agenda at an up coming meeting.

5. Old Business


None

6. Other Business


Bob Ward stated that the Board of Selectmen would like to invite the Planning Board to a meeting on June 3rd to hear a proposal from a development group intending to develop a 460-acre property on Hopkinson Hill which will be called Emerson Brook Forest. This development proposal can be a very useful example in the Master Plan process. Bob Ward stated that development will be a “Green Community” and will consist of 54 units, which will include village town houses, gentlemen farms and hill top estates. Bob Ward stated that the “Isaac Adams project LLC” is the developer of the project and will be using funds from the new estate sales to develop an environmental institute in Sandwich, which will be owned by a non-profit organization. The land for the development in Sanbornton as well as the project in Sandwich are connected through Denley Emerson who owned both the Emerson Brook Farm properties. 


The land for development is mostly in the Forest Conservation zone with a minimum lot size of 6 acres and very limited land uses are permitted. Currently the only residences allowed in this zone are manufactured homes. The proposed development is for an average density of 8.5 acres per residential unit. The proposal is for high-end owners with units ranging in price from $1.5 million to $5.5 million. There will be 200 acres of conservation land in the proposed development. Bob Ward gave a listing of some of the items to be included in this proposal including farms, homes and shops. Specifically these will be 12 NH Gentlemen Farms, 24 capital village row houses, 12 Georgian and Federal-style homes, 6  hill-top mansions, a general store, shops, open-air market, Bed and Breakfast, theater, meeting house, and professional offices as well as forestry and agriculture. Bob Ward stated that this proposal would require a change in the current Zoning Ordinance as the only permitted uses in this zone are forest land, farming, home produce and single-family manufactured homes. He further stated that the Emerson Brook Forest fits into the MPAC’s discussions on Village Centers. 

Evelyn Auger stated that she likes the Emerson Brook Forest proposal but is worried about 108+ new voters coming into town who do not have any stake in the rural character of the town. She further stated that if it is approved it will be granting to one group what has been denied to everyone else. Bob Ward stated that rough numbers which were run through the Assessing Department on the marketable units indicate that this development could represent up to 25% of the total tax base in town. Steve Ober stated that it is important to listen to this proposal with an open mind. Evelyn Auger stated that it essential to have checks and balances in place for something such as this. Bob Ward stated that the Emerson Brook Forest proposal ties right into the Black Brook watershed study as the property is partly at the headwaters of Black Brook.
7. Planners Update

Bob Ward stated the Planning Board and Land Use Boards joint meeting to discuss workforce housing is scheduled for the Workshop Meeting on June 4 and asked the Planning Board when they would like to meet with the MPAC to discuss their progress. There is no Workshop Meeting in July. Chair Bormes stated that it could be scheduled for the July Regular Meeting if no business is on the Agenda. If the July meeting does not work then it can be scheduled for the August Workshop. 


Carmine Cioffi stated that the Annual Meeting of the LRPC will be held on June 27th and will discuss “Climate Changes, Past, Present and Future” and invited any members who wish to attend with him.


Bob Ward stated that he included an e-mail from NH DES regarding water planning meetings which are scheduled in the near future.


Bob Ward requested permission to attend the NH Planners Association Annual Conference on June 4, 2009. There are several topics which will be discussed which are timely to Sanbornton. Steve Ober made a motion to grant Bob Ward permission to attend the conference, seconded by Carmine Cioffi. All in favor, motion carried.


Bob Ward handed out the final version of the “Permitted Use Table” for the Boards review. He stated that he would like to present this tool to the ZBA for their input and then post it to the Planning Board page on the Town website.


Steve Ober asked who is responsible for updating the Zoning Ordinance with the amendments which passed at Town Meeting. Bob Ward stated that it is his responsibility and he will have the Planning Board Secretary complete this task before the next meeting and will update the copies in the office as well as the one posted on the Towns website. He will also provide updated pages to the Planning Board. 


Steve Ober stated that he brought the Claridge Subdivision proposal to the Conservation Commission in regards to a conservation easement. He has spoken to Mr. Claridge and discussed this option with him.

8. Adjournment

Carmine Cioffi made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Steve Ober. All in favor, motion carried.

Meeting adjourned at 9:09 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,

Carole Chase

Recording Secretary
